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Awareness campaign launched 
 

Retired gov’t employees 
want their benefits back 
By Lawrence Johnson 

 
The B.C. Government 
Retired Employees 
Association has launched a 
letter-writing campaign to 
pressure the B.C. 
government into restoring our 
pension plan benefits that 
were chopped in 2002. 
 
The campaign is in tandem 
with our class action lawsuit, 
which seeks the 
reinstatement of those 
benefits that were lost to 
Premier Campbell’s 
cutbacks. 
 
Association lawyer Albert 
Peeling advised the 
association’s Oct. 15 Annual 
General Meeting that the 
process of Discovery was 

(Continued on page 5) 

New BCGEU president Darryl 
Walker,  with  BCGREA 
president Lawrence Johnson, 
left, told the AGM both 
organizations must work 
together to protect our services     
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PENSION 
CORPORATION 
1-866-876-6777 (Client 
Services)Fax 1-250-953-
4912  
 
EXTENDED HEALTH 
BENEFITS 
Pacific Blue Cross1-888-
275-4672 
 
TRAVEL INSURANCE 
Medoc/Johnson Inc. (Sandy)
1-866-799-0000 
 
HOUSE INSURANCE 
Johnson Inc. (Lynn)1-800-
563-0677 
 
LIFE INSURANCE 
PREPAID LEGAL PLAN 
Manulife (Tom Martell)1-
877-228-1501 
 
CHOICE HOTELS  
Your ID Number: 00067265 
Quality, Comfort, Sleep, 
Clarion, Roadway, 
Econolodge and Friendship 
Proof of Membership 
required at time of 
registration 
 
CEDANT HOTELS  
Your ID Number: 50363 
Ramada, Day's Inn, Howard 
Johnson, Travel Lodge and 
Windgate Inn. Proof of 
Membership required at time 
of registration 

Member 
Services 

Secretary Kathy Torhjelm  
945 Highview Terrace 
Nanaimo, BC V9R 6K5 
 torhjelm@island.net 
1-250-753-5778 
 
Provincial Membership Chair 
Mary Foster, 1845 Valley Oak 
Drive, Nanaimo, BC V9R 6N1 
1-250-716-3506  
 uallcan@nisa.net 
 
Editor, The Pen:  
Charles La Vertu 
clavertu@shaw.ca 

BC GOVERNMENT 
RETIRED EMPLOYEES' 

ASSOCIATION  

PO Box 209, 1 - 5765 
Turner Road, Nanaimo, 
BC V9T 6M4 

1-250-741-8422 
1-250-716-8875 
1-866-729-9299 

bcgrea@telus.net 
www.bcgrea.com 

President Lawrence Johnson 
178 Ocean Walk Drive 
Nanaimo, BC V9V 1N2 
 johnson.l@shaw.ca 
1-250-760-0113 

Past President Ed Bodner, 
6144 Aldergrove Drive, 
Courtenay, BC V9J 1V7  
1-250-338-0560 
 
Vice-President Fred Bennett 
322 Mariner Way, Coquitlam, 
BC V3K 1N6   
1-604-939-1773 
 
2nd Vice-President Sarjit 
Manhas, 1006 McCaskill 
Street, Victoria, BC V9A 4B9 
e-mail: sarjit@telus.net 
1-250-384-9278  

Treasurer John H. Cone, 
3478 Littleford Road 
Nanaimo, BC V9T 4E2  
1-250-758-7944 

Lapel pins 
Available 

for $3 each 
 

The association, to mark 
its 60th anniversary, has 
made up lapel pins. 
 
These handsome pins 
may be obtained from 
branch executives at a 
cost of $3 each. 

 
Pharmacare 

 
Members wishing 
information on Fair 
Pharmacare may  
do so at 
www.health.gov.bc.ca/
pharme 
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President’s report 
 

Contest to boost membership 
By Lawrence Johnson  

The Public Service Pension 
Plan Board of Trustees has 
decided to discontinue our 
annual mail out done through 
the Pension Corporation to all 
persons who receive a 
pension from the Public 
Service Pension Plan.   
 
This makes the task of 
attracting new members to 
our Association much more 
difficult.   
 
Your table officers met twice 
since the last issue of The 
Pen – June 18 and Sept. 25.  
In addition your Association 
held its annual directors 
meeting March 28 and our 
Annual General Meeting on 
Oct. 15.  
 
During our June meeting, we 
met with representatives of 
Johnson Inc. and discussed 
past performance of mailings 
to our members.   
 
We have therefore 
announced a contest 
beginning Jan. 1, 2009, that 
will generate a contest entry 
for a sponsoring member 
each time they sign up a new 
member, plus a contest entry 
for the new member.   
 
There will be two early bird 
draws, one in March and one 
in June plus a Grand Prize 
drawing at our Annual 
General Meeting in October 
2009.  Prizes are cash and 
gift certificates.   
 
The BCGREA thanks 
Johnson Inc. for donating all 

Denis Carriere, right, swears in the new BCGREA executive. From 
left President Lawrence Johnson, First Vice-President Fred Bennett 
and Second Vice-President Sarjit Manhas, all of whom were re-
elected. In background is Treasurer John Cone 

the prizes.  See your branch 
membership director for all the 
details. (See p. 6 for details) 
 
Restore benefits,  
Premier urged  
In September we issued a 
news release asking the 

Lawyer Albert Peeling provided 
an update on our court case 

Premier to make restoration of 
our pension benefits a priority 
of his government after he 
announced huge wage 
increases for senior 
bureaucrats.   
 
We also asked each branch 
executive to issue the same 
article on behalf of their 
branch to local media.   
 
Your Association sent out a 
mailer in late September, in 
co-operation with Elections 
Canada, to all our members 
advising them that their skills 
and experience were needed 
to work at polling stations on 
the Oct. 14 Election Day.  The 
cost of this mail out was paid 
for by Elections Canada. 
 
Dues increased by $5 a year  
 The Annual General Meeting 
passed a resolution to raise 
dues by $5 a year with the 
understanding that the table 

(Continued on page 4) 



4 

 

President’s report 

officers do everything possible 
to implement cost-saving 
measures that makes 
maximum use of every dues 
dollar. 
 
An Action Plan to raise the 
profile of our class action 
lawsuit was passed at the 
AGM that includes having all 
branches hold at least one 
meeting that includes writing 
letters to the Premier and your 
local MLAs.   
 
This plan also called on all 
delegates at the AGM to write 
a similar letter to Premier 
Campbell.  I am happy to 
report that I have mailed all 
letters given to me. 
 
Pension plan protected  
The annual general meeting 

(Continued from page 3) 

Bruce Kennedy 

welcomed Bruce Kennedy, 
executive director of the 
Public Service Pension Plan 
Board of Trustees, who spoke 
of the Public Service Pension 
Plan Actuarial Valuation 
currently under way.   
 
He spoke of the conservative 
investment strategy that the 

trustees use to insulate the 
plan as much as possible from 
volatile markets.  This strategy 
includes diversification of 
investments, investing in real 
assets such as commercial 
real estate and infrastructure 
assets.   
 
Bruce also spoke about our 
pension plan being a defined 
benefit plan which means that 
the basic pension benefit is 
guaranteed including the 
inflation adjustments that have 
been made to the plan in past 
years.   
 
He also said that future 
inflation adjustments are not 
guaranteed but depend on the 
resources in the Inflation 
Adjustment Account to fund 
the Consumer Price Index for 
the past year.  
 
 

(Continued on page 7) 
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Delegates to the BCGREA Annual General Meeting voted overwhelmingly to launch a letter-writing 
campaign to inform the Premier and MLAs about the negative impacts that resulted from the cuts to our 
benefits, and ask that they be re-instated. 

Awareness campaign 

partially completed in that Ed 
Bodner was examined by the 
province’s lawyers. Our legal 
team examined a witness 
from the defendant at the end 
of October. 
 
The legal process is also 
continuing with lawyers for 
both sides working on 
completing an Agreed 
Statement of Fact by mid 
November. 
 
In addition our legal team is 
preparing for mandatory 
mediation, scheduled for 
early January 2009, to 
determine if a settlement 
acceptable to both parties 
can be reached with the 

(Continued from page 1) 

assistance of a mediator. 
 
The Supreme Court of B.C. 
has scheduled a trial date for 
early February if mediation is 
unsuccessful. 
 
Although several members 
have expressed frustration 
on the length of time it has 
taken since we first went to 
court for certification in 
October of 2005 it appears 
that the end is near. 
 
Our legal counsel will be 
filing an additional lawsuit on 
behalf of everyone that 
began receiving a public 
service pension prior to Nov. 
30, 2002 and worked for 
employers other than the 
Provincial Government 
shortly. 

Our legal team has 
determined that there is legal 
precedence that allows a 
single additional lawsuit with 
a single representative 
plaintiff to represent 
everyone who is receiving a 
Public Service Pension but 
did not work for the Provincial 
Government. 
 
It was previously thought we 
would require a lawsuit and a 
representative plaintiff, who 
had worked for, each 
employer who contributed to 
the Public Service Pension 
Plan other than the provincial 
government. 
 
This has made the process 
considerably less difficult. 
 

(Continued on page 13) 
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Incentive plan to attract new members 
 
Johnson Inc. has offered the Association $1,750. for a member recruitment plan.   
 
The recruitment plan is to increase BCGREA membership which we all agree is vital to the 
growth of our Association.  It commences in January 2009.  Provincial Table Officers and Central 
Office are exempt from the draw prizes. 
 
The membership recruitment will be conducted separately in each branch. 
 
The branch member (referral member) who enlists a new BCGREA member(s) will receive a 
draw entry each and every time they enroll a new member, i.e. two members enlisted – two 
tickets, etc.  Simultaneously a new member will receive an entry ticket as well. 
 
Your Branch Membership Director will be responsible for facilitating this and for maintaining an 
organized contact with the Provincial Membership Director. 
 
Applications will be available from your Branch Membership Director.  When a new member is 
recruited the application is to be returned to the Membership Director who will forward it to Mary 
Foster, Provincial Membership Chair.  She will, in turn, create a draw entry ticket for both the 
referral and the new members. 
 
Acknowledgement will be made to the Branch Membership Director who will then convey 
confirmation to the referral and new member. 
 
There will be three draws – 
Early Bird Draw # 1 @ March 2009 Directors’ meeting 
1 prize of $250 - cash 
2 prizes of $100 - gift cards* 
Early Bird Draw # 2 @ June 2009 Table Officers’ meeting 
1 prize of $250 - cash 
2 prizes of $100.00   - gift cards* 
Grand Final Draw @ 2009 October AGM 
1 prize of $500.00     - cash 
1 prize of $250.00     - cash 
1 prize of $100.00     - gift card* 
  
*Selection of gift cards is at Association’s discretion 
 
Winners of the First Early Bird Draws will not be entered in the Second Early Bird Draw; however, 
First and Second will be entered in the Grand Final Draw (October 2009).   
 
Prizes will be awarded at each draw.  If the winner is not present, the cheques will be delivered to 
the Branch Chair or Membership Chair, whoever is present, for delivery to the winner. 
 
THANK YOU JOHNSON INC. FOR THE CAMPAIGN FUNDING AND GOOD LUCK TO ALL 
OUR MEMBERS. 
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President’s report 

BCGREA working with 
BCGEU 
  
An information booth was set 
up at the BCGEU convention 
in June to raise awareness of 
our association and that we 
need the ideas and skills of 
new members when they 
retire from provincial 
government service.   
 
I also met briefly with the 
newly-elected President Darryl 
Walker and invited him to be a 
guest speaker at our Annual 
General Meeting.  Darryl 
accepted and made a very 
encouraging presentation to 
the delegates to our AGM.   
 
He talked about continuing co-
operation between BCGREA 
Branches and local 
community based BCGEU 
Cross-Component 
committees, and encouraged 
both organizations to work 
together on common issues 
within local communities and 
on a provincial basis including 
their campaign on Childcare.   
 
Our association has also been 
invited to attend a meeting of 
the BCGEU’s Community and 
Social Action Committee to 
talk about ways in which we 
can help each other on 
community and social action 
issues.  We hope this will 
raise the profile of our 
association with union 
members and encourage 
them to join the BCGREA 
when they retire. 
 
DVD to plug association  
We have also started to 
produce a promotional DVD 
that we will provide to the 

(Continued from page 4) 

BCGREA representative and COSCO 2nd Vice-President Ian Buck, 
BCGREA President Lawrence Johnson and former BCGREA 2nd 
vice-president Wayne Dermody attended the recent BCGEU 
convention in Vancouver to raise awareness about our association 

Pension Corporation to be 
shown at their retirement 
seminars.  It is our intent to 
provide this DVD to 
association branches to be 
shown at meetings and other 
venues to encourage new 
members to join our 
association. 
     
I had the opportunity of 
meeting with most of the 
executive of the Nova Scotia 
Government Retired 
Employees Association in 
August in Halifax while on 
other business.  It was 

interesting to see the 
similarities and the 
differences of our two 
organizations.   
 
They have a Dental Plan that 
they offer to their members as 
their pension plan does not 
offer a dental plan.   
 
We also talked about the lack 
of other organizations in other 
provinces across Canada to 
represent retired provincial 
government employees and 
agreed to see if there is a 
need or willingness to 
organize similar associations 
in other provinces. 
 
COSCO conference  
In September our association 
sent several delegates 
including some from the 
Interior to a COSCO 
conference on Health, 
Housing and Income held in 
Richmond.   
 
The theme of the conference 
was “DON’T PLAN FOR 
SENIORS; PLAN WITH 
SENIORS”.   
 
We received a subsidy from 

(Continued on page 12) 
BCGEU President Darryl Walker 
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PharmaCare 
 

If you want to access your 
account  information at 
PharmaCare, please call 1-800-
663-7100. Their brochure has 
been updated and is available. 
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President’s report 

COSCO that allowed us to 
send more than 10 delegates 
to this conference.  Thank you 
to the Council of Senior 
Citizens Organization of B.C. 
for this assistance.   
 
This was a well-organized 
conference with several guest 
speakers, workshops and 
panel discussions.   
 
Guests included former 
Saskatchewan premier Roy 
Romanow, representative 
from the United Way of the 
Lower Mainland and several 
professors from UBC, the 
College of the Fraser Valley, 
Simon Fraser University, the 
Ministry of Health and 
representatives from Co-
operative Housing Foundation 
of Canada, representatives of 

(Continued from page 7) 

Social Planning and Review 
Council of BC (SPARC), 
representative from an 
assisted living facility and a 
representative from Home & 
Community Care from 
Ministry of Health Services. 
 
Delegates also attended the 
National Pensioners and 
Senior Citizens Federation 
Convention held in 
September in Surrey.  This 
convention debated several 
high priority issues including 
seniors’ income, through the 
Canada Pension Plan, Old 
Age Security and Guaranteed 
Income Supplement as a 
significant portion of seniors 
in Canada live below the 
Poverty Line.   
 
Other issues included the 
cost of prescription 
medication, the need for a 
National Pharmacare 
program, the need for an 

improved health care system 
and to keep heath care in the 
public system and away from 
a privatized model, including 
staying away from a two-tiered 
medical system. 
 
Meetings, meetings  
I have attended meetings of 
the following Branches: 
 
Nanaimo/Mid-Island  
South Okanagan  
Duncan  
Campbell River (Branch 
Executive) 
  
I want to thank all of the table 
officers for their continuing 
dedication to this organization 
and to all of their hours of hard 
work. 
 
Finally thank you to everyone 
whom I met over the past 
year. It has been a great 
experience.  I look forward to 
the upcoming year. 
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Reminder 

A reminder that we 
continue to pay Counsel 
disbursement costs only 
for the Class Action 
case.  To offset these 
costs, donations will be 
gratefully received and 
can be sent to John 
Cone, Provincial 
Treasurer, BCGREA, 
3478 Littleford Road, 
Nanaimo, BC V9T 4E2.  
Thank you.  

Meet your executive  

2nd Vice Sarjit Manhas  
gives back to community 
Sarjit Manhas, 2nd vice-
president 

Sarjit was born in Leechtown, 
near Sooke, and raised and 
educated in Esquimalt and 
Victoria.  

Prior to joining the British 
Columbia Government in 
1969, she traveled extensively 
through India and the Middle 
East (lived in the Sudan).  

Her service career for the first 
23 years was with ministers of 
Economic Development, 
Tourism, Agriculture & Food, 
Mining, Post Secondary 
Education and the Attorney 
General.  

Before retiring in 1996, she 
was the briefing coordinator 
for the Ministry of Health.  

On retirement, she 
immediately joined BCGREA 
and served on the Victoria 
executive in various positions.  

She became chair of the 
Branch in 2003. 

Sarjit's current volunteer 
service includes the Canadian 
Scottish Regimental 
Association due to her early 
Reserve military service with 
the Canadian Scottish 
Regiment (Princess Mary's).  

She is a member of Pioneer 
Co-operative Housing 
Association and is generous 

Sarjit Manhas 

with her time on cooperative 
housing issues.  

She has also given service to 
the Royal British Columbia 
Museum (Gift Shop), the 
READ Society and the 
Greater Victoria Art Gallery.  

Sarjit strongly believes in 
public service and "giving 
back" to the community. 

Her leisure time is spent 
reading spy thrillers, 
gardening, entertaining, 
working out, decorating and 
creating pieces of stained 
glass art.  

In between, she enjoys the 
company of her teacup 
Chihuahua, Santiago. 

She is divorced and has one 
son. 

Awareness campaign 

In the meantime a plan of 
action was adopted at the 
AGM that includes having 
letter-writing meetings in all 
our branches to make the 
premier and all members of 
the Legislature more aware 
of the huge negative impact  
that the cutbacks in pension 
benefits have caused you 
and your families. 
 

If you are unable to attend a 
branch meeting you are 
encouraged to write, phone, 
fax or e-mail Premier 
Campbell and your local MLA 
to make them aware the 
harm and hardships caused 
by the 2002 cutbacks and of 
the need for them to restore 
your pension benefits 
retroactively to November 
2002. 

 
If you receive a response to 
your letter we ask that you 
share that response with your 
branch executive. 

 
This is your opportunity to be 
actively involved in getting 
your pension benefits 
restored to the level you were 
promised when you retired. 

(Continued from page 5) 
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BCGREA Financial Statements 

Branch 200 Vice-Chair Joe 
Hahn 

Branch 600 Membership Chair 
Nancy Stewart 

Treasurer John Cone 
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Honourary life 
memberships 

President Lawrence Johnson and John Cone 

Vice-President Fred Bennett and Branch 800 1st 
Vice-Chair Wendell Ratcliffe who accepted the 
certificate on behalf of Rosa Fun 

Johnson and Membership Chair Mary Foster 

Bennett, Branch 1000 Chair Lorraine Ibittson 
and Ron Dash 

Bennett and Ibbitson who accepted on behalf of 
Frances Laws  

Branch 2600 Treasurer David Adams 
presents certificate to Neil Robertson 
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Helpline 

 
Seniors who want 
information on 
anything from where 
to get a fishing 
licence to how to get 
a lift to the grocery 
store can call toll-free 
1-800-465-4911 8:30 
a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 
Monday through 
Friday. 

Johnson boosts home coverage 
Johnson Inc. has boosted 
coverage at no cost to 
policyholders who are over 
the age of 50. 
 
Specially designed for its 50+ 
Home clients, the new PS-
50+ Assist Plan provides a 
range of services from 
assistance with certain day-
to-day activities to more 
specialized nursing care or 
therapy services.   
 
Coverage Details  
Morale Support: Experienced 
professionals are available 24 
hours a day, seven days a 
week to provide morale 
support and direction to 
appropriate resources the 
community for policyholders 
who are having difficulty 
dealing with personal issues. 
 
Companion Services  
Reliable, caring help is 
available to policyholders 
following a five-day 
hospitalization to support 
them in these early days after 
release from hospital. 

 Nursing  
Registered nurses are 
available to work with the 
policyholder after a five-day 
hospitalization to help restore 
their health.  
 
Housekeeping  
Professional home cleaning 
services are available after a 
five-day hospitalization to meet 
the occasional needs of the 
policyholder.  
 
Home Repair Referral 
Services  
Experienced professionals are 

available to assist 
homeowners in finding 
qualified contractors and 
suppliers for home repairs 
(excluding repairs arising 
from a claim) and 
improvement projects. 
 
Eligibility  
The PS 50+ Assist Plan is 
available to all home clients 
who insure their principal 
residence with us and where 
the named insured or the 
named insured’s spouse is 
50+.   
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Membership Chair Mary Foster kept Branch chairs and membership 
chairs busy at a seminar the night before the annual general 
meeting 

Branch 500 Chair Denis 
Carriere 

Lynda Stewart and Dianne 
Anderson of Johnson Inc. with 
Branch 100 Vice-Chair Lloyd 
Hopper  

Branch 300 Chair Jack Selman 
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Estate & Tax Planning Tips  
By Thomas D. Martell, CFP, CLU  

Canadians age 65 and older may qualify for many valuable government benefits – Old Age Security 
and the Age Credit, are examples. However, if the income reported on line 234 of the Federal 
Income Tax Form is too high, these benefits can be clawed back and, in some cases, forfeited 
altogether. This can result in the loss of thousands of dollars in benefits. 
 
Avoiding clawbacks takes more than simply creating tax credits – which reduce the taxes owing. It is 
important to look at ways to actually reduce reported income. Here are two solutions for achieving 
this goal. 
 
1. CAREFULLY STRUCTURE YOUR NON-REGISTERED INCOME 
Active management of income-generating investments can significantly affect the way income is 
taxed, and may help reduce clawbacks. The following example, based on $10,000 of non-registered 
investment income, shows the impact of different types of investment income. 
 
Consider the amount reported on your tax return with income of $10,000.00 
 

 
 
1 Dividends paid by public corporations qualify as "eligible dividends". Non-eligible dividends are     
included at 125%. 
2 Taxable percentage will vary depending on the fund and may vary from year to year. 
3 Taxable percentage approximated for a 65 year old female. 
4  Taxable percentage in year one, grows to 20% in year 10. 5% rate of return assumed on an 
investment of $200,000. 
RTED 
2. CREATE DOLLAR-FOR-DOLLAR TAX DEDUCTIONS 
When retirement arrives, most of the familiar deductions (RRSP, Pension, child care, union dues, 
etc.) are no longer available. However, there are still some appealing options. 
 
RRSP top-up: Those with unused RRSP room should make a lump sum final contribution prior to 
converting to a RRIF. The resulting deductions can then be spread 
over several years. 
Borrow-to-invest: By using RRIF or other discretionary income to pay the interest on funds 
borrowed to invest, a tax deduction can be created. This strategy is for investors with discretionary 
income not needed for living expenses.  
 
For more information on this and other tax & estate planning tips, make the time to talk to your 
financial advisor today. 

Source of Income % Included on Tax Return $ Amount Reported 

Eligible Dividends(1) 145% $14,500 

GIC/Bonds 100% $10,000 

Capital Gains 50% $5,000 

Income Fund with Return of 
Capital 

 

40% (2) 

 

$4,000 
Prescribed Life Annuity 30% (3) $3,000 

Segregated Fund Withdrawals 2.5% (4) $250 
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B.C. Government Retired 
Employees Association 
PO Box 209 
1 — 5765 Turner Road 
Nanaimo, BC V9T 6M4  4143551

BCGREA table officers met with our legal team, lawyer Albert 
Peeling, top left,  and Catherine Boies Parker, left top right hand 
picture, to review progress of our action against the B.C. 
government to regain the benefits lost to cutbacks imposed by 
Premier Campbell in 2002.  Past President Ed Bodner 


